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Dan Shepherd
stared at the canvas ceiling above his bed as the dawn light slowly
strengthened. His tent was pitched on the edge of the airfield
outside Sarajevo in Bosnia. It was part of the Pegasus Camp, home
to a battalion of British Airborne Troops. Shepherd was a Patrol
Commander in the battalion Patrol Company, with the rank of
Corporal, and had come to regard himself as the shit in the
sandwich between the officers and senior ranks on one side and the
private soldiers on the other. Truth be told, Shepherd was starting
to get bored with his life as a Para. Just like the rest of the
“Green Army”, the Paras were trained to react in an absolutely
standard and predictable way to a particular set of circumstances;
every Regular Army unit operated in the same way, enabling the Army
hierarchy to be certain of their troops’ response in advance. The
Paras reinforced this with a rigid and hierarchal system of
command; those at the top gave the orders, the job of everyone else
was to salute, say ‘Yes Sir’, and make sure the orders were carried
out to the letter. Part of Shepherd’s frustration was that the same
rigid adherence to carrying out orders even applied in the Patrol
Company. He had hoped that things would be different after he’d
transferred, but his hopes had been dashed. The concept of the
company had been based on the SAS system of small, well-trained and
equipped patrols working independently, but in reality the company
was little different to the rest of the battalion. The senior
officers were nervous of giving too much leeway; the system that
produced some of the best infantry shock troops in the world was
not tolerant of too much individual initiative or intellectual
discussion in any branch of the Paras. Shepherd sometimes felt they
wouldn’t tolerate any at all. As he lay on his cot he stared at the
canvas and went over his options. He loved the Army and
particularly liked serving with the Paras but he was not totally
happy with the way his life was panning out.

Without
reaching any firm conclusions, he kicked his sleeping bag aside,
dressed in his running kit and, having gulped down some water, did
his customary six-mile dawn run around the compound. He sluiced off
the sweat in the shower that was rigged up in another tent using
the trickle of cold water that was all the supply they currently
had, then drank some orange juice and black coffee as he sat on an
empty crate outside his tent. The camp slowly came to life around
him as his thoughts once again drifted to how his military career
was panning out. Adding to his frustration was the fact that he and
the Patrol Company had just spent the best part of six weeks in a
Muslim enclosure in Central Bosnia surrounded by Serbian militia.
The Serbs dominated the high ground all around the enclosure and
were firing their heavy weapons at will down onto the hapless
Muslims.

Snipers had
wounded and killed men and women indiscriminately and even taken
shots at young children. Just yesterday, on their last patrol
before pulling out, Shepherd had seen the effects of that at very
close quarters. As he and his men moved down a village street,
hugging the shadows by the walls, a woman with a vividly coloured
cloak wrapped around her, hurried from the shelter of her house and
ran to the water pump in the centre of the village square. She was
holding a gun-metal grey water jug in one hand and cradling a small
boy against her shoulder with the other. She had gazed fearfully
around, then bent over the pump handle and began pumping a thin
stream of dubious-looking water into the jug.

As Shepherd had
watched her, he’d seen a puff of dust from the ground a few feet
behind her. He’d started to shout a warning as the following
whip-crack of the shot echoed around them, but it was too late.
Startled, the woman had frozen for an instant, looking around,
uncertain which way to run. The next moment Shepherd saw a spray of
blood and torn fibres erupt from her cloak as the sniper's second
shot smashed through her chest and exited through her lower back.
The child had spun from her grasp and turned a somersault in
mid-air before crashing to the ground, a heartbeat after his mother
had gone sprawling in the dirt.

The Paras had
unleashed a storm of firing in the direction from which the shot
had come, though more to keep the sniper’s head down than with any
thoughts of hitting him. At that range, without a clear target, it
would have been a miracle if a round had struck him. Two men had
sprinted across the square and dragged the woman and her child into
cover. Howling its shock and hurt, the child was eventually claimed
by an old woman who might have been his grandmother, but the woman
was already past help, her eyes rolling up into her head as her
life-blood began to congeal around the wound that had killed
her.

It was a
sickening end to a deployment in which they had achieved almost
nothing, Shepherd felt, because whatever the Paras had tried to do
had had very little effect. Any airstrikes they called in had to be
controlled by a Forward Air Control Officer or the fast jets would
not respond, but the system was so slow and cumbersome that,
although the aircraft were overhead very quickly, by the time the
air-strikes began to go in the Serbs were already long gone.

Despite their
best efforts, they had never got on top of the sniper problem. They
had placed men on every likely sniper location and while they were
there nothing happened, but as soon as the Paras withdrew, the
sniper fire would start again. Shepherd was sure that there was
more than one sniper and that the answer was to put fewer Paras out
so that they were less easy to detect. Now it was over but still he
could not stop mentally wrestling with the problem.

His thoughts
were interrupted by the stentorian voice of his sergeant shouting
‘Corporal Shepherd to report to the Adjutant at the double.’
Shepherd groaned and jogged over to the Battalion Headquarters
where he found the Adjutant incandescent with rage. ‘The bloody SAS
are sending a patrol into the area that the Patrol Company has only
just vacated,’ said the adjutant in an aggrieved tone. He was in
his late thirties, with dark patches under his eyes that suggested
he hadn’t been sleeping well. ‘It’s one of our designated areas and
to add insult to bloody injury they’ve actually had the brass neck
to ask us to provide someone who knows the area and the people to
go with them. And the worst of it is that since all the top brass
from the Prime Minister downwards think the SAS are the best thing
since sliced bread, we have to bloody well do it.’ He fell silent,
still with a face like thunder.

‘Sir?’ Shepherd
said, having waited in vain for the Adjutant to explain what he
wanted from him.

‘So, you’d
better get your kit together, Corporal,’ he said, as if surprised
that Shepherd was still standing there. ‘Because you’re the one who
will be going with them. And the best of British, that’s all I can
say.’

Shepherd always
left his kit ready for an almost instant response to any alert and
it took him only a couple of minutes to pack the last few things
into his bergen. He was then taken by Landrover to a country hotel
several miles away. It was outside the Paras’ previous areas of
operations and he looked around him with interest. After the
devastation he had become used to seeing, this glimpse of a rural
Bosnia that seemed almost untouched by the war was as welcome as it
was surprising. Only as they were driving up the long lane that led
to the hotel buildings did Shepherd realise that it had been
commandeered as a military base. Enormous aerials were dotted
around and several vehicles, some shrouded under camouflage
netting, were parked under the trees. Most surprising was that the
soldiers he could see strolling around were all wearing a mixture
of civvy and military clothing.

The Land Rover
skidded to a halt in a cloud of dust and Shepherd jumped out and
shouldered his bergen. A grizzled-looking character, one of a group
of men sitting on upturned crates and battered camping chairs in
the shade of a huge beech tree, got to his feet and walked over to
him. He was no more than medium height and did not look
over-muscled, but his grip as he shook hands was like a steel band
and there was something about his steady gaze that spoke of an
inner strength and a will that would never give up. Next to
Shepherd’s youthful face, the man’s lean, lined features and the
beginnings of grey streaks in his hair made him look much older
than he probably was.

He did not
return Shepherd’s crisp regimental salute, merely waiting with a
smile playing around the corners of his mouth as Shepherd, still
holding himself to attention in true Para style, barked ‘Corporal
Shepherd reporting for duty, Sir!’

‘And I’m
Warrant Officer Thompson,’ he said with a cheery smile, his strong
Geordie accent taking Shepherd a couple of moments to decipher.
‘I’m the commander of the patrol that you’ll be working with, but
we don’t set much store by ceremonials here, so give your saluting
arm the rest of the day off and call me Harry! And if it’s okay
with you, we’ll call you Dan until we think of something more
appropriate. What’s your specialty?’

‘I’m a sniper,
sir.” He grimaced and corrected himself. ‘I’m a sniper, Harry,’ he
said.

‘Well, never
mind,’ Harry said. ‘Nobody’s perfect. Now, let me introduce you to
my gang of vagabonds. This is my second in command,’ he said,
gesturing to a tall, rangy-looking man in a Led Zeppelin T-shirt.
He had jet-black hair and a swarthy complexion, his cheeks scarred
by the marks left by chicken pox. ‘He’s our Transport NCO, who had
the misfortune to be christened Norman but, unlike his mother, we
took pity on him and called him Diesel instead. We’re not sure if
his dark complexion is due to his habit of rubbing his face with
his filthy, oil-stained fingers or because he’s got some gypsy
blood in him, but since he doesn’t tell fortunes, we are assuming
it’s the oil stains.’ Diesel nodded to Shepherd and his
severe-looking expression was at once transformed by the smile that
creased his face.

Harry was
already on to the introductions to the other members of the patrol.
A senior sergeant called Spud had the standard SAS build: five foot
six to five foot nine in height with a lean body-shape like a
distance runner, better suited to the endurance that was the SAS’s
stock in trade than the raw power of a sprinter or shot-putter. He
had a round moon-face that must have earned him his nickname,
though Shepherd suspected he was a lot sharper than his bland
expression suggested. There was also Geoff, a signaller from a
non-specialist signals unit. He wore a black beret like all
non-specialist signallers, giving rise to the Paras’ nickname for
them “crap-hats”.

‘I’m not sure
what we need him for,’ Diesel said, making no attempt to lower his
voice and spare the signaller’s feelings, as Shepherd was
introduced to him. ‘Any idiot can use a voice set and that’s all we
need for communications here because the whole of Bosnia is covered
by a system of rebroadcasting stations and AWACS aircraft so normal
voice communications can be used anywhere in the country.’

‘Thanks for
sharing, Diesel,’ said Geoff. ‘Always good to get an opinion from
an expert.’

The last member
of the patrol was a short, stocky, sandy-haired ammunition
technician called Gus, who was in charge of a Laser Target
Designator, a piece of equipment that Shepherd had heard of but not
set eyes on before. It was a heavy, cumbersome metal apparatus,
mounted on a small tripod. Shepherd frowned as he test-lifted it.
‘Why is it so heavy?’

‘It’s the
cooling system that weighs heavy, not the laser,’ Gus said, with
the irritated tone of a proud parent who’d just been told his baby
was fat.

‘It’s a bit
bulky though, isn’t it?’

‘Yes, but it
works, and if you think this one’s bad you should have seen its
predecessor. This is a hell of a lot less unwieldy than that. It
needed a Pickfords removals van to shift it and a small power
station to fire it up.’

Shepherd
shrugged. ‘You’d have thought they’d have come up with something
smaller, that’s all I was saying.’

Gus ignored him
and addressed the team. ‘Now listen up. If you’re going to be using
it, keep in mind that the LTD has to be used in short bursts. If
the laser overheats it will shut itself down for sixty minutes.
Otherwise, it’s pretty straightforward: once the pilot has spotted
the target, he tells the operator and when he drops his laser
guided bomb it only takes a few seconds to acquire the target and
will not then deviate from it.’

‘We’ll see,’
Shepherd said. ‘I have to say I’ve lost my faith in airstrikes
recently. We’ve been trying to take out the Serb artillery for
weeks but our SOPs are that strikes can only be called in by a
Forward Air Control Officer and the fast jets won’t respond to us
directly.’

‘And by the
time that’s happened the circus has packed up and moved on to the
next town?’ Spud said.

‘Exactly. It’s
been a bloody nightmare.’ He looked over at Gus. ‘I’m not trying to
rain on your parade, I’m just saying that in my experience the
fly-boys don’t always come through.’

Harry gave him
a broad smile. ‘I think you’ll find that things move a little
quicker than that when we’re around. We’ll have top cover from
F-16s and 18s carrying laser-guided bombs, so all we need to do is
show them where to drop them, which is where you may be able to
help. I’ve had to come out of the admin system to lead this
particular operation. I can’t be away too long because my job is to
supply all the other patrols in the field and believe me, there are
plenty of them. The person I left in charge of the admin couldn’t
organise a gunfight at the OK Corral, so I can’t leave him too
long, or the whole thing will go to rat-shit.’

‘Jesus, change
the record, Harry, will you?’ Diesel said. ‘Don’t pay too much
attention to him, Dan. He’s always whingeing about something.’

‘What I’m
saying is, this is going to be my last operation,’ Harry said,
ignoring the interruption, ‘and, if it’s all the same to you, I
want to come out of it alive. And even if this is your first
operation,’ he shot a sideways glance at the signaller, ‘believe it
or not, I want you to come out of it alive too. Don’t get me wrong,
if you want to get yourself killed, that’s up to you. The only
thing is that I hate paperwork and if you guys go and get yourself
killed, there will be a shed-load of paperwork to be filled in. So
let’s all try and avoid getting ourselves or each other killed,
shall we?’ He paused for a moment. ‘Right, now I’m going to be
running what you might call a Chinese Dictatorship patrol. You’ve
heard of a Chinese Parliament, haven’t you, where everyone
contributes and we reach a consensus on the best plan of
action?’

Shepherd shook
his head.

‘Well you have
now,’ said Harry. ‘Well, this is going to be my now personal
variation of that: a Chinese Dictatorship. Everyone can have their
say and then I’ll decide what we are going to do.’

Diesel pulled a
face, he’d obviously heard the joke a hundred times before.

‘OK, Comms,’
continued Harry. ‘As Diesel has already explained, the whole of our
operational area - and in fact the whole of Bosnia - is covered by
rebroadcasting stations and AWACs aircraft, so normal voice comms
are all we’ll need.’ As he was speaking, Shepherd noticed that both
Harry and Diesel had a small personal radio, like a sat-phone, on
their right shoulders, so a brief glance was enough to tell them
what channel and frequency they were on. They also had
voice-activated throat-mics, leaving their hands free. Shepherd,
who up to now had been using a set with a hand-operated “pressle”
switch, that he had to press to talk, made a note to bin it at the
first opportunity and get himself a throat-mic instead.

‘Wait one,’
Harry said, and stepped aside to talk into his radio. Shepherd saw
his face change as he listened. ‘For fuck’s sake,’ he said. ‘Can
the Yanks not deal with it? It’s one of theirs after all… Well,
obviously we’ll do it better, that’s always a given, but… Yeah,
yeah… All right, we’re on it.’ He gave a rueful smile as he turned
to face his patrol. ‘Seems I was a little hasty in announcing my
last patrol. We’ve got another job to do first.’

‘What and
where?’ Diesel said, at once all business.

‘We’re off to
the big city - we’re going into Sarajevo.’

‘What do you
mean? Sarajevo is still cut off and completely surrounded by the
Serbs,’ Shepherd said.

‘Not entirely,’
said Harry with a sly smile.

Shepherd
waited, but Harry offered no further information.

‘So what’s the
job?’ Spud said.

‘A little light
target marking. A USAF F-16’s been shot down by a Serb
missile.’

Spud shot him a
look ‘Shoulder launched?’

‘No, a tracked
SA-11 SAM system.’

Diesel frowned.
‘So why was its radar not detected and the SA-11 taken out before
it could fire?’

‘Perhaps they
only switched the radar on for a second or two at a time, giving
the F-16 very little warning. The Serbs are getting clever.’

‘Some of the
newer ones are also fitted with an optical tracking system, aren’t
they?’ Shepherd said. ‘So to beat ECM jamming, they can engage a
target without using the radar at all.’

Diesel gave a
whistle. ‘Check out the big military brain on Dan,’ he said with a
grin. ‘I thought Paras weren’t allowed to think for themselves, so
where did you learn that stuff?’

‘I did my
homework after school,’ Shepherd said, secretly pleased at Diesel’s
compliment, even if it was disguised as an insult.

Harry shrugged.
‘You’re right Dan, but if they waited until the F-16 was directly
overhead, its early warning and counter-measures would be at their
weakest. Anyway, however they did it, they got off two missiles.
One missed but the other one broke the F-16 in half. The pilot did
manage to eject but nothing’s been heard of him since. He may be
lying up somewhere. USAF pilots are briefed that if they’re shot
down, they are most likely to be captured if they radio for help
too soon and give away their position to searching enemy forces so
their SOPs are not to switch on their radios or survival beacons
until two or three days have passed, to give the enemy searchers
time to lose interest.’ He paused. ‘Anyway, seems like the gloves
are finally coming off and the Serbs are going to get an awful lot
more than they may have bargained for. Right, get your kit
together, we’ll need to be on our way sharpish, so briefing and
work-up training are going to be short and sharp. Because of the
time constraints we’ll not be able to convert on to new weapons
and, although I would have much preferred that the patrol was armed
with Armalites or even AK-74’s, we’re going to take the SA-80 which
the non-SAS guys are familiar with. We’re all going to be carrying
the same weapon, because the ammo is interchangeable and since
you’re all well versed in the SA-80, I’m assuming that you should
all be confident that you can hit the arse end of an elephant at
twenty paces if I ask you to. Diesel and I will also be carrying
M-79 grenade launchers.’

They spent the
rest of the day test-firing their weapons, and practising drills
for immediate action, anti-ambush, escape and evasion and a series
of rendezvous drills. Harry outlined their task and briefed them on
their individual roles, and then glanced at his watch before adding
‘Right, wagons roll. We’ll finish briefing it in the back of the
truck on the way to Sarajevo.’

They piled into
the truck with Shepherd wearing his full camouflage uniform,
complete with red beret. Harry took one look at his beret and told
him to take it off and said put it in his bergen.

‘But we always
wear our berets,’ Shepherd said.

‘No doubt, but
you’re not with the Paras now. We don’t wear anything that shows
people who we are. We keep the enemy guessing because usually what
they surmise is more scary than the reality!’

‘And trust me,’
Diesel said, with a wink, ‘the reality is scary enough. Harry can
knock an enemy out at fifty paces just with his armpits and his
breath. Isn’t that right, Harry?’

‘True enough,’
said Harry. He grinned. ‘Mind you when Diesel farts, he can clear
an area twice as big. The only trouble is his farts don’t
discriminate between friend and foe, so you’ve got to watch out for
friendly fire.’

Shepherd took
off his beret and stashed it in his bergen. Harry carried on
briefing them as they bounced and jolted over the rough dirt roads
towards the capital. ‘As you’re fresh off the boat, Gus,’ Harry
said, ‘here’s a little potted history for you. The regular Serb
forces here are being aided and abetted by several hundred Russian
volunteers - so-called volunteers anyway - and by Serbian police
and paramilitaries, or death squads to give them another name. One
group, known as the Scorpions, were run by the Serbian Interior
Ministry until the end of the Cold War, and they’re still around
now. They operate as freelance killers, and are about as nasty a
bunch of mass-murderers as you could ever hope to meet.’

He glanced at
Shepherd. ‘You’ve been on the ground here a fair bit, Dan. Anything
to add?’

Shepherd
nodded. ‘Just that the local Serb population also tend to help out
the Scorpions and the other Serb forces, by informing on their
neighbours and often by taking part in any theft, rape, beating and
killing that’s going, and there’s usually plenty of those. The
Serbs target a town or village, wipe out the defenders and then
carry out what’s become their trademark SOP: the houses and
apartments of the Bosnian Muslims are looted and then torched, the
civilians are rounded up and herded together, and the men separated
from the women. The men are beaten if they’re lucky, but many are
killed, and many more are thrown into prison camps under appalling
conditions. There have also been allegations of large-scale
massacres - in fact, Europe has seen nothing to compare with it
since the Nazis. The Bosnian women are also herded into detention
centres where they have to endure the worst kind of abuses. Many
are routinely raped by their jailers, but squads of Serb soldiers
and police also visit the detention centres and select women who
are then dragged out and repeatedly raped. It’s a bloody nightmare,
And meanwhile the governments of Europe all sit on their hands and
do nothing to stop it,’ he said, his fists clenching
involuntarily.

‘We’re here,
aren’t we?’ Diesel said.

‘Yes, but with
one hand tied behind our backs,’ said Shepherd.

‘Mine aren’t,’
Harry said, with a chilling smile. ‘Dan’s right. The politicians
have fucked this up big-time. Anyway, the Serbs repeatedly tried to
capture Sarajevo but they were driven back every time and instead,
beginning in May 1992, they’ve laid siege to the city. They
established a total blockade, blocking the roads, cutting off all
supplies of food and medicine, and severing the water mains, the
electricity cables and telephone lines. There are about 12,000
Serbs dug in on the surrounding hills and pouring down fire pretty
much non-stop. The Bosnian forces trapped in the city actually
outnumber the Serbs by a factor of three or four but they are very
poorly equipped, lacking heavy weapons and often even ammo for
their small arms. Most of what they have, including the materials
to make IEDs, their main offensive weapon against the Serbs,
they’ve had to buy on the black market from people smuggling arms
through the Serb lines. However as the main sources of supply of
weapons thus far have been criminal gangs - the Bosnian Mafia if
you like - the price is pretty high and the quality pretty
dubious.

‘They’re also
fighting uphill against a well-entrenched enemy force equipped with
rocket launchers, heavy machine guns, anti-aircraft guns,
artillery, mortars and even tanks. You don’t need a doctorate in
military history to know that that’s a pretty bad idea. The city is
under continual bombardment from a couple of hundred gun
emplacements and bunkers set all around the ridge lines and the
surrounding hills. The siege has already lasted twice as long as
the Siege of Stalingrad and shows no sign of ending any time soon.
The Serbs have already been raining down shells and sniper fire on
the poor bastards trapped here for over two years, though it’s
usually their Russian friends doing the sniping. They’re raping,
robbing and murdering with impunity as well, so if we can finally
even up the odds with a little air support, so much the
better.’

‘It’s just a
shame it had to take a Yank pilot getting shot down before our
political masters decide to send us in,’ Diesel said. ‘What sort of
message does that send? That one American pilot is worth a thousand
civilians?’

‘What about the
UN forces?’ the signaller asked, earning a burst of derisive
laughter for his pains.

‘UNPROFOR?’
Harry said. ‘United Nations Protection Force? Don’t make me laugh.
The Serbs take them hostages and use them as human shields, and
they also steal their uniforms and then use them to hijack UN
convoys and weapons. Just last month Serbs disguised as French
troops, complete with stolen French uniforms, flak jackets, helmets
and weapons, and driving a hijacked French armoured personnel
carrier, captured another dozen UN troops without firing a shot.
Two are now being used as human shields, the rest have simply
disappeared and, given the Serbs’ previous record, their fate is
easy to predict. So that’s the UN forces and as for the Bosnian
army, the only thing that they have managed to achieve is to dig
the Sarajevo Tunnel.’

‘Which is
what?’ Shepherd asked, intrigued.

‘The only way
in or out of Sarajevo. It links the Dobrinja district inside the
besieged city, with Butmir, a territory that the Bosnians still
hold on the far side of Sarajevo Airport. As you know, apart from
Camp Pegasus, the airport itself is neutral ground and supposedly
under the control of the United Nations forces. The Bosnians
couldn’t use heavy equipment to dig the tunnel because the activity
might have alerted the Serbs, but in any case there is virtually no
intact heavy equipment behind the Bosnian lines, so instead the
entire tunnel was dug by hand, with picks and shovels and
wheelbarrows. Most of the labour was supplied by the army though
civilians helped. They were paid for their labour, a daily rate of
one packet of cigarettes because the paper currency is pretty much
worthless.’

‘The notes make
good bog paper though,’ Diesel said with a grin. ‘Nice and soft
with none of those tiny metal security strips to rip your arse to
shreds.’

‘But
unfortunately it doesn’t muffle the sound of Diesel talking through
his arse,’ Harry said. ‘The Serb siege and the constant shelling of
the city have disrupted supplies of almost every commodity so the
tunnel is used to keep the Bosnians supplied with food, water,
medicines, fuel, alcohol, cigarettes, even newspapers. The tunnel
is also used to bypass the UN controls and the international arms
embargo and supply the Bosnian forces in the city with weapons and
ammunition, and it even has an oil pipeline and electricity cables
laid in it. Of course it’s also used by people, though as usual
here, bribery and corruption mean that anyone using the tunnel,
whether entering or leaving the city, has to have a permit issued
by the Bosnian army who are guarding the entrances at both ends of
the tunnel. And charmingly, they make their own countrymen fleeing
the shelling and killing pay a fortune to escape. I’ve heard of
civilians having to pay over one hundred dollars - more than most
people here earn in a year - to get themselves and their families
through the tunnel. The President of the Republic of Bosnia and
Herzegovina also used it to make his escape as the siege tightened
but unlike his subjects, he didn’t have to dirty his patent leather
shoes, apparently, because he was carried through the tunnel on a
chair.’

‘They made the
refugees pay to leave?’ asked Shepherd.

‘Yeah, their
own people,’ said Harry. ‘They should be ashamed of themselves,
but…’ He shrugged. ‘Let’s just say wars don’t tend to bring out the
best in people.’ He shook his head sadly before continuing. ‘Parts
of the tunnel run close to the surface, so it’s more of a covered
trench than a tunnel for part of the way, but it also runs right
underneath the airport runway and for obvious reasons it’s much
deeper - about five metres down - under the runway. Oh and a couple
more things: there’s no ventilation and the air is apparently so
foul in the middle that we need to use breathing masks, and it’s
also subject to flooding, so bring your water wings if it looks
like rain. However, at least that may help to deal with the other
problem.’

‘Which is?’
Spud said, eyeing him suspiciously.

‘It’s crawling
with rats, apparently.’

‘So where is
it?’ Shepherd said, as the truck lurched to a halt a hundred yards
short of the airport perimeter fence.

‘You’re looking
at it,’ Harry said, gesturing at a drab house, one of a row of a
dozen or so standing just outside the fence. The only clue that one
of them contained something of value was the ring of trenches,
manned by Bosnian soldiers, that encircled the houses and the muddy
ruts and potholes that hundreds of vehicles and thousands of feet
had worn in the dirt road and across the waste ground surrounding
them.

‘That’ll be our
guide,’ Harry said, as a Bosnian wearing filthy blue jeans and a
combat jacket and carrying a Kalashnikov emerged from the doorway
of one of the houses and beckoned to them. ‘I’m Ibrahim,’ he said,
‘but everyone calls me Ibro.’ Shepherd studied him with interest.
His eyes, so dark that they looked almost black, made a vivid
contrast to his face which was as pale as if he had spent years
underground. ‘There are no suntans in Sarajevo, my friend,’ Ibro
said, intercepting Shepherd’s look. ‘We are all nocturnal here, or
those of us who wish to stay alive anyway.’

He led them to
the third house in the row. From the outside it appeared no
different than its neighbours but as they reached the doorway they
saw that it had been completely gutted inside, leaving an empty
shell with walls and ceilings reinforced with concrete and steel
girders. A ramp just inside the door led down into a dark opening
barely wide enough for two men to pass each other.

Four Bosnian
soldiers lounging against the walls gave them a suspicious look but
made no effort to stop them as Ibro led them into the tunnel. He
took a breathing mask from a row hanging on nails driven into the
walls at the mouth of the tunnel and gestured for the soldiers to
do the same. Carrying the laser target designator between them,
Shepherd and Gus the ammunition technician struggled into the
tunnel. Even through the mask, the air Shepherd breathed was stale
and the mildewed stench made him want to gag. The walls to either
side were stained with mould and slime and he heard the steady drip
of water somewhere ahead of them.

A rudimentary
system of lamps spaced at irregular intervals cast pools of yellow
light onto the ground, giving just enough light for them to see
their way. The tunnel was cut through solid rock, the marks made by
the picks that had dug it clearly visible in the walls. Iron
supports had been used to reinforce the first section, their
surfaces streaked with orange rust, but the Bosnians must have run
out of iron and steel beams, for the remainder of it was shored up
with a motley assortment of wooden props. ‘My dad was a miner,’
Diesel said, his voice muffled by his face-mask. ‘He would not have
been impressed with those pit props.’

Thin metal
rails had been laid in the floor of the tunnel, suggesting that a
primitive railway was used to transport goods but there was no sign
of any carts or trucks and Shepherd resigned himself to having to
carry the LTD marker all the way into the city. The tunnel was only
five foot three inches high and Shepherd, who was more than six
inches taller than that, had to duck down to avoid cracking his
head on the roof.

The strain of
carrying a heavy weight while bending over meant he was mightily
relieved to see the glow of light that at last signalled the end of
the tunnel ahead. They emerged in the underground garage of one of
the city’s shell-battered apartment buildings. Shepherd and Gus set
the LTD marker down with sighs of relief. Ibro beckoned them
towards a grating set high in the wall, which offered them their
first view of Sarajevo. ‘Welcome to our beautiful city,’ he said
with a bitter laugh.

Just outside
the building, Shepherd could see more trenches manned by Bosnian
troops. Beyond them, as far as the eye could see, there was not a
single undamaged building. The years of shelling had reduced almost
all of the houses to rubble, and though some of the Soviet era
apartment blocks still stood, they had been reduced to skeletons,
with their reinforced concrete pillars supporting only empty space.
One gable end still stood but it was so pitted by small arms fire,
and so pierced and shattered by shelling that it looked more like
filigree than concrete. They could hear the constant rumble of
mortars and artillery in the distance and every now and again the
crash and thud of a round impacting in the surrounding streets.

‘What now?’
Harry said.

‘Now we wait
for nightfall, my friend. Nothing moves here by day, but at night
the city comes alive.’

They made
themselves as comfortable as they could. Diesel and Spud, like
soldiers of the world over, snatched the chance to close their eyes
and catnap, but Harry remained alert, conferring with Ibro in
whispers. Shepherd kept staring out into the darkening streets. A
few men came and went through the tunnel, each one, like Ibro, as
pale as a ghost. The traffic increased as night fell.

At last, at a
word from Ibro, Harry roused his men and Ibro led them out into the
street. They moved slowly, picking their way through a morass of
rubble and shell craters. Even though the front and back walls of
almost every apartment building they passed had been blown out and
shell holes in the roof and upper floors had left them half open to
the elements, Shepherd could glimpse people still living in them,
like troglodytes in their caves. Using whatever wood they had
managed to scavenge despite the risks from snipers, several had lit
small fires set in the middle of what might once have been their
living room floors. The glow of those small fires and the
flickering light of an occasional candle was the only illumination
in the whole of the city, for every street light had been shattered
and the night sky was moonless and overcast.

Shepherd and
the others used their PNGs - Passive Night Goggles - but though
Ibro had none, he seemed as keen-eyed and sure-footed as a cat in
the darkness as he led them on through the streets, making for the
outskirts.

The shelled and
burnt out wrecks of four cars littered one street, one of them
blown onto its side by the blast that had destroyed it and, from
the reddish-brown stains of dried blood that were still visible on
the dashboard and the inside of the door, had also killed its
occupants. The seats had been taken, probably for use as makeshift
furniture by some of those living in the bombed-out wrecks of
buildings. The doors, boot lid and bonnet of another wrecked car
had been converted by one desperate family into a sort of steel
igloo, erected in a patch of scrubby, weed-strewn ground that
seemed to have escaped the worst of the shelling. A woman squatted
cross-legged in the entrance, holding a small child to her breast,
while two others sat in the dust at her feet. Her eyes met
Shepherd’s for a brief moment. He had never seen such a look of
utter, blank desolation on a human face before and he looked away,
embarrassed.

‘See those?’
Ibro said, pointing to a strange pattern of red marks on the ground
in front of them.

Shepherd
grimaced. ‘They look like bloodstains.’

Ibro nodded.
‘We call them “Sarajevo Roses”. They mark the places where people
have been killed by Serb mortar fire. Mortar rounds landing on
concrete make a fragmentation pattern that looks a bit like the
scattered petals of a rose. Those of us who are left stain them
with paint or red resin as a memorial to those who were killed, and
as a reminder to ourselves and others of what the Serbs have done
to us.’ He waved his arm around. ‘ You’ll see hundreds, maybe even
thousands of them around the city. Each mortar round kills or
wounds one or two more people, and often many more than that. A
dozen people were killed and 130 wounded when a mortar shell
exploded among people watching a football match a few weeks ago,
and another dozen were killed a few days later while they were
queueing for drinking water. Water has been scarce from the start,
because the first thing the Serbs did when they besieged the city
was to sever the pipes that brought water into the city from the
reservoirs in the hills. The worst massacre of all was when a
mortar shell hit the Markale market.’ A shadow passed over his
face. ‘Seventy were killed that day and more than twice that number
were seriously wounded. Among the dead were my wife and son.’

There was a
long silence. Shepherd looked away, not sure what to say. As much
as a distraction as anything else, he gestured at a sign reading
“Pazite, Snajper!”

‘What does that
mean?’ he said. ‘I’ve seen quite a few of them.’

Ibro gave a
weary smile. ‘It means “Beware, Sniper!”. The Serbs have so many
snipers in positions overlooking in the city that you’ll see the
signs in a lot of the streets. The sniper fire in the main street,
Ulica Zmaja od Bosne, leading to the airport, is so constant and so
dangerous that it’s known as Sniper Alley.

As if to
confirm his words, there was a crack and whine as a rifle shot
struck a concrete wall at the corner of the street and ricocheted
away. A few moments later there was the crump of a heavy explosion
as a mortar round struck a few streets away. ‘Right,’ Harry said.
‘Those bastards up in the hills have had things their own way for
long enough. Let’s get this show on the road. Dan, you’re going to
be operating the LTD with Gus.’

They reached
the outskirts of the city and, using every scrap of cover, moved on
into the rubble-strewn wilderness that surrounded Sarajevo. They
crossed what once must have been crop-fields or pasture but now
looked like the pictures Shepherd had seen of First World War
battlefields: water-filled shell holes, mud and rubble, and the
splintered trunks of shrapnel-ripped trees. Harry’s gaze was never
still, continually scanning the ground for a suitable site for an
OP. Finally he gave a nod of approval. ‘This will do. We’ll dig in
here and wait for dawn. I’ll take the first watch, then Diesel,
Spud and Dan.’

Gus fussed
around, setting up and testing the LTD, then joined the others
trying to snatch a little sleep while Harry stayed on watch.
Shepherd had the last watch of the night and as the pre-dawn light
began to strengthen, he shook the others awake and they stood-to in
all-round defence for half an hour either side of the dawn. When it
was light enough, Shepherd could see that Harry had chosen their
location well. A low rise, studded with rubble, boulders and a
couple of tree stumps gave them cover but they also had an
uninterrupted view of a long section of the ridge-line and hills
above them.

They ate some
of their rations and drank some water, then went to work. ‘Right,’
Harry said. ‘Diesel and I will provoke a reaction, Spud, you target
spot, while Dan marks those targets for our friends upstairs.’ He
spoke into his radio: ‘Foxtrot Eight, Top Cat. Stand by.’

The reply was
almost instantaneous: ‘Roger that.’

Harry and
Diesel moved away in opposite directions, using all their field
craft and every inch of cover to avoid detection by the Serbs.
Shepherd caught glimpses of them from time to time as they slipped
across patches of open ground. About twenty minutes later he heard
Harry’s voice in his headset. ‘In position, stand by.’

‘In position,’
Diesel echoed a moment later.

‘Foxtrot Eight.
Top Cat.’ Harry said

Again the reply
was instantaneous: ‘Roger that.’

Shepherd heard
the roar of fast-jets echoing from the hillsides above him and
glimpsed black specks against the sky as he crouched over the LTD,
his gaze fixed on the ridge-line. There was a whoosh and a roar
from half a mile away to his right as Harry loosed off an M-79
round at the ridge. Shepherd caught a momentary glimpse of Harry
haring away, moving fast towards a new location before the
retaliatory fire came in. Then he focused his whole attention on
the ridge. He saw the plume of smoke from where the grenade had
struck and exploded, and a moment later a mortar opened up from
nearby. Its first shell fell short of Harry’s firing point and
there was no time for a second shell. Shepherd flashed the LTD onto
the mortar position for a couple of seconds, and it was enough.
Moments later there was a blinding flash and an eruption of earth
and smoke from what remained of the mortar site.

Diesel was
already launching another M-79 round, provoking more Serb mortars
and artillery into action and they met a similar fate as Shepherd
painted each target in turn with the LTD, and the F-16 pilots took
their revenge for the shooting down of their comrade earlier that
week, their laser-guided bombs blasting the guns and reducing their
crews to bloody fragments.

The hairs rose
on Shepherd’s neck as he saw the hot streak of a SAM missile flash
upwards, but the F-16s’ counter-measures, pumping out chaff and
flares while their ECM jammed the enemy radar, saw it fly wide of
his target and detonate harmlessly. Fire was now erupting all along
the ridge as more Serb mortar and artillery positions were drawn
into exchanging fire, only to be blitzed almost immediately once by
bombs or missiles.
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